
  

 

 

 

News Release 

For Immediate Release 

New COVID cases lead to Nunavut-wide restrictions  
 

Iqaluit, Nunavut (December 24, 2021) – Dr. Michael Patterson, Nunavut’s Chief Public 

Health Officer (CPHO), is announcing new cases of COVID-19 in Sanirajak, 

Pangnirtung, Rankin Inlet and Iqaluit. There are now eight active cases in Nunavut – 

three in Pangnirtung, three in Iqaluit, one in Sanirajak and one in Rankin Inlet.  

“With introductions of COVID-19 in multiple communities over the past week, we must 

move to the strictest public health restrictions across the entire territory,” said Dr. 

Patterson. “This is a circuit-breaker approach to minimize further spread to more of our 

communities. We need to act quickly to help trace and contain the outbreak. I ask all 

Nunavummiut to do their part and follow all the public health measures. I understand 

this will make the holiday season harder for many, but it is necessary for the health and 

safety of our communities and loved ones.” 

Effective at 12 p.m. EDT, travel in and out of Rankin Inlet is restricted to essential 

purposes only. Travel remains limited for essential travel only for Iqaluit and 

Pangnirtung, as well. Residents of these communities are able to travel home, as are 

essential workers with an exemption letter from their employer or the CPHO. Anyone 

who is not triple vaccinated is advised to isolate for 14 days upon coming into the 

territory. All non-essential travel, especially inter-community travel, is strongly 

discouraged. 

Effective immediately, in every Nunavut community: 

• Outdoor gatherings are limited to five people. 

• Indoor public gatherings are not allowed. 

• There may be up to five visitors in a home, for essential or emergency services. 

• Libraries, galleries, theatres, fitness centres, swimming pools and arenas are 

closed.  

• Places of worship are closed. 

• All non-essential businesses and government offices are closed. 

• Bars and licensed establishments are closed.  
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• Restaurants may open for takeout only. 

• All personal services such as chiropractors, massage therapists, beauty salons 

and hairdressers are closed. 

• In-person group counselling sessions are not allowed. 

• Long-term care and Elders’ facilities are closed to visitors. 

• Parks are closed. 

• Day cares may open for children of essential workers. 

• Schools will remain closed until January 10 or until advised by the CPHO. 

Anyone who develops COVID-19 symptoms – runny nose, sore throat, cough, fever or 

difficulty breathing - is advised to call the COVID hotline at 1-888-975-8601 between 10 

a.m. and 6 p.m. EDT or notify their community health centre right away by telephone. 

Please do not go to the health centre in person. 

COVID-19 vaccines are available to all Nunavummiut aged 5 and older, and boosters 

are available for those 12 years and up. Contact your health centre to make an 

appointment.  

For all the latest information on COVID-19 in Nunavut, go to: https://www.gov.nu.ca/ 
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